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CHAOS
When	 Paul	 rebukes	 the	 Corinthians	 for	 their	 unseemly	 style	 of	 worship,	 he
founds	his	argument	on	God’s	character:	“God	 is	not	a	God	of	disorder	but	of
peace”	(1	Cor	14:33	NIV).	Paul	may	have	easily	drawn	such	an	understanding	of
God	 from	 the	 Scriptures.	Wherever	 the	 images	 of	 chaos	 (confusion,	 disorder,
meaninglessness	and	formlessness)	are	present	 in	Scripture,	 they	are	uniformly
understood	 as	 standing	 in	 opposition	 to	God	 and	 his	 *creation	 purposes.	Thus
even	an	archetypal	image	like	the	*sea,	which	represents	chaos	in	ancient	Near
Eastern	 mythology	 and	 world	 literature	 in	 general,	 takes	 on	 an	 added
significance	in	the	Bible	precisely	because	of	its	tie	to	creation.	Whereas	in	the
Near	 Eastern	 myths	 there	 is	 a	 static,	 unresolvable,	 dualistic	 tension	 between
chaos	 and	 order,	 in	 the	 Bible	 there	 is	 a	 dynamic,	 historical	 tension	 between
chaos	and	personal	Creator.

In	the	beginning	God	finds	the	earth	to	be	“formless	(ṯohû)	and	empty”	(Gen
1:2);	but	through	a	series	of	creative	acts,	God	imposes	order	upon	the	cosmos.
The	order	is	declared	to	be	“good.”	Adam,	who	is	made	to	share	God’s	image	as
well	as	the	divine	impulse	toward	order	is	to	“rule	.	.	.	over	all	the	earth	and	over
all	the	creatures”	(Gen	1:26).	This	contrast	in	Genesis	between	the	formlessness
of	 the	 primordial	 cosmos	 (Gen	 1:2)	 and	 the	 harmony	 developed	 within	 the
creation	 order	 (Gen	 1:3—2:25)	 will	 eventually	 become	 the	 starting	 point	 for
nearly	all	subsequent	images	of	chaos.

In	 several	 instances	 God	 is	 depicted	 as	 actively	 bringing	 chaos	 to	 bear	 on
man’s	 rebellion.	 Such	 is	 the	 case	with	 the	Tower	 of	 *Babel	when	 its	 builders
were	confounded	in	their	ability	to	communicate	with	one	other	(Gen	11:7).	In
his	 prophecy	 against	 Edom,	 Isaiah	 reveals	 God	 as	 the	 *“builder”	 of	 chaos:
paradoxically,	the	Creator	God	will	“stretch	out	the	measuring	line	of	chaos	and
the	plumb	line	of	destruction”	(Is	34:11).	Like	many	images	of	judgment,	chaos
is	 seen	 as	 a	 temporary	 reversal	 of	 the	 creation	 order,	 a	 reversal	 ultimately
calculated	to	secure	redemption.

Generally	 speaking,	 however,	 chaos	 seems	 not	 to	 be	 the	 direct	 result	 of
divine	intervention;	rather	it	is	intrinsically	characteristic	of	any	society,	culture
or	 institution	 that	 divorces	 itself	 from	 the	 one	 “who	 holds	 all	 things	 together”
(Col	 1:17).	 The	 connection	 between	 spiritual	 bankruptcy	 and	 the	 decay	 of	 the
moral/societal	 order	 is	 a	 recurring	 prophetic	 theme,	 especially	 with	 Isaiah	 (Is
9:15;	19:12;	24:10),	and	is	also	expanded	on	in	the	first	chapter	of	Romans.	Paul



is	 also	 one	 of	 several	 NT	writers	 who,	 building	 on	 biblical	 and	mythological
tradition,	 employ	 the	 sea	 as	 a	 metaphor	 for	 chaos	 in	 the	 individual’s
psychological	processes	(Eph	4:14;	Jas	1:8).	Yet	ultimately	the	biblical	tradition
decisively	departs	from	the	mythological	dualism	of	order	and	chaos	in	that	the
former	anticipates	a	new	earth	where	“there	is	no	longer	any	sea”	(Rev	21:1)	nor
any	chaos,	but	only	a	perfected,	ordered	realm	under	God.
See	also	CREATION;	ORDER;	SEA.
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CHARACTER	TYPES
Most	 character	 types	 receive	 extended	 treatment	 in	 individual	 articles	 in	 this
dictionary,	 and	 the	 discussion	 that	 follows	 is	 therefore	mainly	 a	 taxonomy	 of
character	types	arranged	in	a	master	plan.	The	idea	of	character	types	is	rooted	in
the	theory	of	archetypes—recurrent	phenomena	that	keep	coming	up	as	we	read
literature,	 including	 the	Bible.	Of	course	archetypes	occur	 in	 literature	and	 the
Bible	because	they	are	present	in	life	itself.

The	 two	most	 enduring	 elements	 in	 narrative	works	 are	 undoubtedly	 *plot
and	character.	As	we	read,	we	pay	attention	not	to	only	the	action	as	it	develops
but	 to	 the	 people	 who	 play	 out	 that	 action.	 We	 evaluate	 the	 reality	 of	 the
characterization,	noting	 the	 individuality	of	 the	portraits	 created	by	 the	author,
but	 also	 recognizing	 ourselves,	 our	 friends	 and	 our	 enemies.	 This	 element	 of
recognition	 is	 sometimes	 so	 pronounced	 that	 we	 realize	 we	 are	 reading	 the
portrayal	of	a	character	type;	that	is,	a	person	who	for	all	his	or	her	individuality
also	displays	certain	traits	that	are	repeated	again	and	again	throughout	literature.

The	usefulness	of	being	aware	of	character	types	as	we	read	is	that	they	help
the	material	 to	 assume	 a	more	 familiar	 shape	 to	 us.	 Archetypes	 are	 the	 basic
components	 of	 literature,	 including	 the	Bible.	Being	 aware	 of	 them	makes	 the
text	 we	 are	 reading	 at	 a	 given	 moment	 fall	 into	 place.	 Furthermore,	 because
archetypes	appear	throughout	the	Bible,	they	become	a	leading	means	by	which
the	Bible	as	a	whole	becomes	a	unified	book	to	us.

An	important	thing	to	note	about	character	types	is	that	many	of	them	exist	in
a	dialectical	form,	meaning	that	we	find	good	and	bad	versions	of	them.	Thus	we
find	 the	 ideal	 *husband	 and	 the	 tyrannical	 husband,	 the	 ideal	 *wife	 and	 the


